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M āpua & Districts Community Association’s 
November meeting provided a significant time-slot 

for members to brainstorm together in groups considering: 
• What is special about Māpua as it is now? 
• What aspects do we want to see retained? 

• What changes/ new developments would we like to see 
in future? 

A summary of these thoughts and suggestions is provided 
elsewhere in this edition (p13) and will also be posted on 
MDCA’s Facebook. 
 

Hot topic for the Month – Advanced Care Planning (ACP)  
This kaupapa was introduced by Carla Arkless – 

Advance Care Planning Facilitator, Nelson Tasman, who 
holds the responsibility in the District for ensuring that: 
• people are aware of and encouraged to engage in the 

process of developing an ACP and  
• doctors and nurses are encouraged and helped to have 

conversations with their patients about the process. 
Carla stressed that creating an ACP was appropriate for 

people to address and complete at any age – Anyone could 
contract pneumonia tomorrow – and stressed the 
importance and value for people to: 
1. consider how they do/don’t want to be treated if/

when they are no longer able to communicate this to 
professionals and  

 have conversations with family and “significant others” 
about their wishes regarding treatments/arrangements 
and any advance directives. 

 

Process of creating an ACP 
Plans are accessible online or available from health/
medical centres  
a) Discuss with family/carers the most important things 
you want them to know about in terms of your wishes. 
Focus on what matters most to you while you are living. 
Especially important to ensure setting up Enduring Power 
of Attorney (which ensures that ACP cannot be  
over-ridden)  
b) Fill in as much of the plan as possible then ask for an 
ACP appointment  
c) Discuss your plan at this meeting, especially S6 relating 
to Advance Directives – a professional will ensure that you 
understand your choices and their consequences. 
d) When finalized, sign, and medical professional will  
also sign. 
e) The Plan is then uploaded to digital NHS Record which 
is then accessible to all levels of Emergency Services 

(Ambulance etc) as well as hospital /respite/palliative care 
records in the South Island. 
Suggestions for publicising, accessing and updating ACP  
• Orange fridge magnets available to indicate you have 

such a plan 
• Keep a copy in the car and always take a copy with you 

when away from home  
• Review annually – it is a living document which can be 

updated at any time – you may not have thought of 
current circumstances when making the original 
decisions  

• Consider having doctors/nurses assisting in such  
a review  

• Changes in paper copy will result in changes made to 
uploaded digital copy  
Some MDCA members present at the meeting who had 

ACPs, confirmed what a positive process thinking/talking 
through this process had been and encouraged everyone 
to address this for themselves. 

A video broadcast of this full presentation is available 
on MDCA Website. 

 

MDCA “Good Sort” for the month  
November Noted that the nomination of David Mitchell 

as the November “Good Sort” had attracted the highest 
number of “hits” on Facebook for the month as well as 
posts noting many other ways in which he had contributed 
to the community. 

December: Jan Patterson nominated a group of GOOD 
SORTS whose combined work means that Māpua School 
now provides an exciting and colourful entrance to our 
beautiful seaside village. This wonderful masterpiece – Toi 
Whakaira Pou Whenua – is a gathering of prominent posts, 
created through the art of wood carving, to show/mark 
possession of an area.  

 
Our school is the first in Aotearoa/NZ to have provided 

such a taonga. As this was the work of not one, but several 
the group of Good Sorts includes  

• Gordon Toi, a local artist and parent, renowned as  
a ta moko artist and master carver. 

• Sarah Trolle, teacher at Māpua School, who applied for 
funding through an MOE ‘Creatives in Schools Project’ 
to partner a local artist with students and teachers in a 
significant art project. 

• Kerry Rivers, a local sculptor who created two 
significant metal sculptures to enhance the pou. 

continued next page 

MDCA—November meeting 
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MDCA report continued…….. 
• The pupils of Māpua School who were involved in all 

stages of the planning and creating of these colourful 
Pou. They walked and explored, to the shore and 
estuaries, to the Wharf and Grossi Point, along 
pathways and tracks, and they sketched and painted. 
Then they spent time in Gordon’s back yard and at 
school putting together all they had discovered. 

For more information about the elements and meanings of 
Toi Whakaira Pou Whenua – see information on MDCA 
Facebook and elsewhere in this edition  

Also in relation to Māpua School, Esme Palliser noted 
that Mike Turnbull’s photo collection of living with COVID 
was being sold @ $10 per copy as a fundraiser for the 
School – in lieu of funding usually raised from the Easter 
Fair (not held this year due to COVID lockdown). 
 

ENVIRONMENTAL PROJECTS  
Heritage trees – noted that a get-together will be 
organized to focus on how significant trees can be retained 
and developed. Noted that “protected tree” applications 
need to come from the landowner with approval from 
neighbours; process of assessment and achieving  
a successful application takes 2 years. 

 

Housing intensification and further developments 
CAN (Citizens’ Action Nelson) presentation on housing 

intensification by Barry Johnston & Jacqui Deans was 
reported on by Bridget Castle noting that: 

• All the initiatives referred to required changes to RMA 
(due to be repealed in 90 days) 

• TDC can only act in response to what it hears back from 
the communities – important when considering what 
residents see/wish for as the unique identity of Māpua. 

Impressions were that: 

• TDC concepts are broad - Developers see their land and 
what they want to do - Residents are in between with 
no say – need some way of communicating directly 
with the developers  

• Cr Anne Turley confirmed that if the community wants 
to influence creation of open-spaces/walkways etc, 
then they need to engage directly and have a say with 
developers; TRMP is still in place and the process is not 
occurring within a vacuum  

 

COMMUNITY WELLBEING 
1. Māpua Willing Wheels has only 1 month left in the 
trial period, - Māpua and Ruby Bay Community Trust have 
allocated funding to cover the last month of operation. In 
relation to researching possible reasons for the current low 

number of recorded rides, the current membership sub 
will be dropped to see if this makes a difference. Grant 
applications will be made for supporting the service into 
next year in anticipation of passenger uptake increasing. 
2. A Coastal Corridor Route (Motueka through Tasman/
Māpua to Richmond) will be addressed and researched 
next year. A TDC Community Services Grant will provide 
funding for a co-ordinator for 3 months to confirm 
demand, research possible vehicles, routes and timetables  
3. Community Hub – see separate newsletter article 
elsewhere in this issue with details of projects and 
progress. 

 

COMMENTS FROM WARD COUNCILLORS 
Cr Christeen McKenzie noted that: 

 MDCA needs to make a formal submission to TDC re 
the classification of Aranui Park and Dominion Flats 
Reserve as scenic reserves. 
2. Councillors had been told that no workshop on 
development of a Boat Ramp would be held until the  
New Year. 

Cr Anne Turley noted that  
1) In relation to developing allotments,  
a) Richard Hilton had not been part of this conversation  
b) no suitable land was available for growing vegetables  
) if such land were identified, it would need water and 
safety resources. 
2) that if the community wants to influence creation of 
open-spaces/walkways etc, then they need to engage 
directly and have a say with developers; TRMP is still in 
place and the process is not occurring within a vacuum  
 

FUTURE HOT TOPICS: 
December – “Hot Topic” – celebrating the year past and 
choosing topics for the year ahead. Share food and meet 
others. 
January – no meeting ☺  
 

Be sure to attend/join in our next monthly meeting:  
Monday, 14 December at 7 PM (content and format to be 
confirmed on MDCA Facebook and Mailchimp mailout) 

MDCA works closely with TDC to ensure our 
community functions in a way that suits the majority of 
our residents. To have a vote that counts, become a 
financial member of MDCA by simply paying a $10 

membership fee to our NBS 
account 03-1354-0356471-00 
with your name & phone 
number as a reference. 

Submitted by Elena Meredith 
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Māpua Boat Club 

M āpua kids fishing competition catches lots of  
contestants 

Keen anglers were shoulder to shoulder at high tide on 
Māpua Wharf on Sunday 1st November with a record 104 
young entrants competing in the annual Māpua Boat Club 
Kids Fishing Competition on a gloriously sunny day. 

The two-hour contest, sponsored by Hunting & Fishing 
Richmond, Bays Boating, Jellyfish Restaurant and Hamish’s 
Cafe. 

 
Lucy Davy won the under 6 year old section with her 

223 gram 28cm trophy; followed by Kiera Ryan with  
a 168g 17cm beauty and also first fish caught, and Basil 
Tennant third with a 84g 21cm fish – one of seven which 
contributed to Basil also winning the prize for the  
‘most fish’ caught in his category. 

The 6 to 9 year category was taken by Ethan Mahood 
with a 1,411g 650cm spotty dog shark. Second place was 
Cruz Mulcahy with a 266g 30cm catch, while third place 
went to Blake Stillwell whose offering came in at 210g 
22cm. 

The prize for the most fish caught in this category was a 
three-way tie between Madeline Collier, Max Hardwick, 
and Jaylin Jefford who caught two each. 

 

Lauchlan Taylor handed in a 40g 23cm fish to win the 
10 to 12 year category, followed by Danny Bruce Miller 
with his 37g 17cm catch. This, along with a second fish, 
also helped him to take out the ‘most caught’ prize for his 
age group.  

Jason Mahood won the prize for the most unusual fish 
caught – a 508g 62cm eel. Maya Tapper, who is 4, won 
a spot prize for her four fish and another spot was awarded 
to Harrison Van Lent who used a rod he made himself.  

Prizes included new rods and reels contributed by 
Hunting & Fishing Richmond and a child’s lifejacket; while 
volunteers from the Māpua Boat Club ran a popular  
sausage sizzle with chips for the young competitors and 
their patient adult companions.  

At the prize giving a wonderful new Helm Station was 
unveiled. This will be a fun asset in the Māpua Wharf  
Museum for visitors to experience being Captain of a ship, 
at the wheel. 

Diary this Date 
Sunday 21st February 2021 

10.30am start, registration on the day from 9.30am 
Māpua Boat Club Regatta, Māpua Wharf 

Calling all SUP boarders, kayakers, dinghy racers, model 
boat sailing racers 

Great day out for the whole family 
Katrina Ballantyne  Secretary, Māpua Boat Club 
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Letter to the Editor 
Paradise Unfound responses.  

I would like to thank the many, many people who have 
offered words of understanding, commiseration and 
support following my November article regarding TDC.  

Particularly for the full-page letter a woman took the 
trouble to post, referring to her own distressing TDC issues. 
Every person has had their own horrible story, short or of 
years' duration. I hope people will gain strength from their 
number and begin to hold TDC, our civil servants, 
accountable. There is no discernible Good Practice, at least 
to the public eye, in their Procedures in dealing with 
ratepayer issues. 

I sent a Formal Complaint to TDC as instructed by the 
Ombudsman and copied the two relevant Ministers – 
Damien O'Connor (Rural Affairs/our MP) and Nanaia 
Mahuta (Local Government). Also Fair Go. I listed three 
succinct points for management to consider. The main 
direct outcome, which I absolutely think reasonable, is that 
I asked to be included in receiving town services as those 
around me enjoy, including other Rural 1 houses - at no 
installation cost to me. The pipes are right beside my 
property. Because the underground stream feeding my well 
was hijacked to a drainage ditch, thus depriving me of a life 
necessity.  

The System has not worked for seven years. PM Ardern 
will be the contact of last resort if it fails again. 

Pat Russell 
 

Dominion Flats report 
I t will be worth going walking through Dominion Flats  

by the time you are reading this as the Māpua School 
students will have finished working on further murals in 
the underpass. It will be a huge job for a big group of  
senior students when they start the painting on Monday 16 
November, and I am looking forward to seeing what they 
produce. 

I would also like to give a huge shout out to the group 
who work at Dominion Flats on Tuesday mornings as they 
proved they can turn their hand to anything and have 
spent the last two days water blasting 45 metres of wall 
then covering it with two coats of paint. 

They also shovelled a large quantity of gravel out of the 
stream to clear the water off the pathway and barrowed 
quite a lot of that up to spread on the track to get it out of 
the way of the tunnel work. Most people don’t realise 
what goes on behind the scenes. We are lucky to have such 
willing workers in our community.  

Resene Paints Richmond also deserve a big accolade as 
we have got a huge discount on all our paint which we 
bought from them. If you are doing any painting over the 
summer then buy your supplies from them. They deserve 
the support. 

After that lovely rain we can be a bit more positive 
about the coming summer as the trees (and the grass) are 
putting on some great new growth. What a wonderful 
place we live in! 

Contact person Helen Bibby 0274 59 39 89 
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Fred Hollows Humanity Awards 
Ngaio Kidd, from Māpua School, has been recognised as a finalist in 

this year’s Fred Hollows Humanity Awards. 
 The Awards, which were open to all Year 6 students throughout 

New Zealand, are part of a global movement created to acknowledge 
passionate children striving to make the world around them better – 
just like our founder Fred Hollows did. 

A large number of students were nominated for the Humanity 
Awards from all throughout New Zealand.  10 outstanding finalists were 
chosen, one of these being Ngaio Kidd, whose nomination from her 
Principle, Neil Chalmers you can see below. 

Ngaio Kidd nomination by Principle Neil Chalmers 
We wish to nominate Ngaio Kidd due to her empathy towards other 

students. She can recognise when someone is being left out of an 
activity or game and to include them as best she can. She has 
established herself as a positive role model in the playground. She is, in 
fact, a friend to all. 

Ngaio is positive, enthusiastic, and uses her initiative in all aspects of 
the school.  She is curious and self-motivated. 

As a gifted artist, Ngaio was chosen this year to be a 
member of a new Creatives in Schools group.  She is 
extremely enthusiastic about learning the stories, 
symbols, and tikanga of Te Reo Māori, and applying all of 
these to her artwork.   

Ngaio has embraced her culture and took it upon 
herself to write to Jacinda Ardern to thank her for the 
funding that allowed this project to take place. She 
also invited the Prime Minister to visit our school and 
join in the celebration of this new artwork. 

She has independently decided to organise our 
celebration and has created a 'plan' for the 
ceremony.  She has volunteered to speak to the school 
about our project and explain the process.   

Gordon Toi, the artist at the centre of this project, 
mentioned to me that he thinks Ngaio will be our 
prime minister one day!! 

Hills Community Church 
I t is a funny thing with life; wherever you are – there you 

are. And here we are – coming to the end of the year. In 
many ways, 2020 has been a year in which COVID19 has 
overturned the certainties and familiar patterns of life that 
we are so accustomed to.   

And yet, beyond the chaos and uncertainty of our 
world right now, we still have the incredible gift of each 
day. However, it is incredibly easy to lose sight of each day 
amidst the relentless busyness and intensity of so much of 
our lives.  

Throughout this year, I have found this five step process 
incredibly helpful in learning to be still in God’s presence, 
and to be present to the joys, and frustrations of my daily 
life. They are based in prayer practice developed by a 16th 
Century Spanish priest, Ignatius of Loyola. 
1) Ask God for a light - that we can see with God’s eyes. 
2) Give thanks – for our very breath, and every day is a 
 gift from God. 
3) Review the day (or the year) – pause and reflect on the 
 events that have shaped and challenged us. 

4) Face our shortcoming – simply accept our weakness 
 and that we are not perfect. 
5) Look forward to the day to come – that despite our 
 failings, God, brings us a new tomorrow, and a new 
 opportunity to make our life count. 

 
This Advent and Christmas season, may we make space 

in our lives, that in the stillness and quiet, we may find the 
One, who brings hope, joy, peace and love among us, Je-
sus, Immanuel, God with us. 

Christmas and summer services in Māpua: 
Advent  Season: An opportunity for stillness and quiet 

7pm-7:30pm; Wednesday evenings during Advent. 
2nd, 9th, 16th, 23rd December. 

Community Carol Service 
Thursday 10th December at the Māpua wharf 6:00pm, 

Christmas Eve: 9pm Candlelit Carol service 
Christmas Day: 9:30am Family communion service 

Sundays 27th  Dec through to February 14th 
9:30am Worship service 

Rev John Sherlock, 021 0707 276 
hillscommunitychurch.org.nz 

Above: Stephne Vaughan from The Fred Hollows Foundation NZ 
with Ngaio Kidd. 

Below: Ngaio with Stephne, her mother, her two grandmothers 
and Neil Chalmers (Principle and nominator)  
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A Plan B for Christmas?  
T he year of the pandemic. The strangest of times. While 

so much else has contracted, our collective 
understanding of coronavirus and related scientific and 
medical terminology has expanded. Whoever thought we 
would chat with friends about the value of genomic 
sequencing?   

It is sobering to reflect on a statement, made in March, 
by renowned epidemiologist Professor Michael Baker. 
“Anyone who says it will be over by Christmas, hasn’t 
thought about it enough.”  

Across the globe many traditional Christmas events are 
off the agenda. In London Harrods has cancelled its Santa 
grotto. A virtual Christmas is preferred. Hordes of small 
followers, device ready, eagerly anticipate a conversation 
with their hero. Santa himself is in zoom training sessions.  

In the US too some traditions continue. A huge 
Norwegian Spruce outside Macey’s, Cincinnati, was so 
bedraggled on arrival it was quickly dubbed “the ultimate 
symbol of 2020.” The tree was to be “fluffed up and 
beautified.”  

How might Christmas be celebrated in the White House 
this year? All possible speculation aside, for almost 40 
years, in the lead up to Christmas, the White House 
Historical Association has unveiled an ornament honouring 

a previous president. The 2020 ornament honours  
John F Kennedy for campaigning “on a profound sense of 
optimism.” A consoling thought, 60 years after JFK inspired 
a generation.  

Previously so much freedom to enjoy a Christmas of 
choice. Childhood memories certainly highlight family 
celebrations. Years later the magic returned when visiting 
an English country house beautifully decorated for the 
festivities. A storybook setting.  

In the same location in 2020 family members wonder 
about their coming Christmas. “Over here Christmas 
celebrations are looking like being a very reduced affair at 
the moment unless things improve after this current 
lockdown.” 

This year our plans are to go north for Christmas. Back 
of mind is a recurring image. Much as I try to dismiss it. 
Reluctantly we pulled back from attending a family 
wedding in Napier on 21 March. A few days later we would 
have been boarding a flight home, only hours ahead of the 
nationwide lockdown. That evening a news reporter’s 
update came from a near empty Wellington terminal.  

Briscoes’ spring marketing campaign has encouraged 
turning your backyard “into the best resort you’ve ever 
been to.” If it all goes to custard this may become indeed 
the zone of last resort. A Plan B for Christmas?  

Jane Dillon, Māpua 
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I f you have not been to Brook Street Lounge (BSL), you 
don’t know what you are missing. We are a recycled 

clothing store for men and women open year-round and 
located at the gateway to Māpua across from Māpua  
School on the corner of Māpua Drive and Aranui Road.  

Through the summer we are open from Tuesday to 
Sunday, 11-4. We have just added an additional opening 
day as we have a clothing alterations specialist in store on 
a Tuesday. Seamstresses, designers and patternmakers are 
highly valued people, and we love them visiting the store. 

Second-hand shopping may not be your cup of tea, but 
for people who do appreciate the benefit of saving the 
planet – we know they will love it. BSL is a great space to 
bring friends, family, and guests from out of town.  

Warning, you do need time, as once you step through 
the door it is a great space to relax and enjoy while taking 
your time to sift through the many racks of quality clothing 
to find your new wardrobe or an outfit for that special 
occasion. 

Clothing is in ‘styles’ not in size order, as sizes are no 
longer one fit. You may be a size 12 in one label but a size 
10 in another. We encourage people to alter clothes if they 
find a fabric or style they love but it doesn’t quite fit. This 
may drive some people crazy, especially if they like 
everything neat and perfect but we don’t apply this 
philosophy in store. 

The history of how BSL began 
We opened around four years ago in an old house on 

Aranui Road next to the tennis courts in Māpua. The owner 
of the house moved the house to the Aranui Road site 
from its original site in Brook Street, Nelson. Initially BSL 
was opened in the lounge, hence the name.  

Starting out with one rack of recycled labelled clothing 
we moved to three racks and now have 16. Initially the 
clothing racks were made from recycled steel by a family 
member and now we are selling these locally and replacing 
with wheeled racks that are easier to move around.   

The business was on hold for some time due to other 
work projects. Then the opportunity came to be a part of 
the Māpua Country Collective at the entrance of Māpua 
with other small local producers. This year the business 
moved into the west side of the building one week before 
Covid hit.  

We then moved from a sell on behalf (consignment) 
model to purchasing stock outright, sourcing from around 
NZ. Occasionally wonderful people donate which mean we 
can price garments at a lower price point or give things 
away.  

Labels: We are lucky to source vintage finds and 
amazing tailored garments by NZ designers of yesteryear 
such as Thornton Hall, Patrick Steel and Anne Maree 
Chambers – all who featured in the 1980s Benson and 
Hedges Fashion Awards. We love hearing about the history 
of older garments that have been passed down between 
family members. Some pieces are so gorgeous they 
deserve to be framed. 

Ethos: People are really thinking twice these days 
about what they purchase and tend to focus more on what 
it takes to make the garment, are more aware of its 
lifecycle and where it has come from. We work closely with 
locals who can undertake alterations and embrace the art 
of sewing. It’s refreshing seeing people getting back into 
recycling, upcycling and looking after garments - a more 
sustainable ethos. 

Events: We have lots of exciting things coming up. Our 
VIP nights are fun (you’ll know this if you’ve been to one 
and everything is 50% off). We are teaming up with a local 
winery for a fashion show soon and have a pop-up 
Christmas Market planned on Sunday 6 December,  
11 – 4pm. Follow up on Facebook and Instagram.  

Don’t be shy, make sure you stop in soon and 
say Hi to our team. They are super friendly and  

love their new favourite outfit. 
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Pausing for a photo 

Māpua Art Group 
A re you interested in Art? 

Join a friendly group of artists on a Thursday morning 
in the Bill Marris Room in the Māpua Community Hall from 
9.30am to 12.30pm. 

Whether you enjoy oil painting, acrylics, mixed media 
or just doodling with pencil and paper planning your next 
big masterpiece, you will find lots of enthusiastic help and 
encouragement. 

The members enjoy exploring many different media 
and styles, from realistic to abstract to mixed media.  
Different surfaces are used and the experience shared.  
Web site with classes or pictures of unusual art-work are 
discussed. Latest discoveries in technique are  
demonstrated to members using a similar media. Everyone 
enjoys talking ART! 

An annual exhibition is held in January each year in the 
Bill Marris Room, where everyone can exhibit their work 
from the previous year. 
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Y ou do not need to join a gym to increase fitness.  
Walking is one type of exercise that is free and  

available to anyone possessing a sturdy pair of shoes. It is a 
low-impact form of exercise that is appropriate for all age 
groups and levels of fitness. Whether you’ve been a couch 
potato for years or are the fittest person on your block, 
walking for 30 minutes a day can provide you with a wide 
range of health benefits. 

It is well documented that those who walk regularly 
have reduced rates of heart disease, asthma, 
osteoporosis, obesity, type II diabetes, stroke 
and some cancers. It also improves  
circulation, increases bone strength and  
reduces cholesterol. Walking can also be one 
of the easiest forms of exercise to fit into 
your day for those who are pressed for time. 

Current medical research in Neuroscience 
has shown that the rhythmic flexion and  
extension movements that is involved in 
walking continually starts to activate the  
Multifidus Muscles in the lumbar spine. This 
is a hugely important muscle in the lower back that  
stabilizes and moves the spine.  

For many people this muscle has become weak  
because of their lifestyle often accompanied by a lack of 
movement and exercise. And this can cause a lot of lower 
back pain and instability (grocery or clothes shopping 
doesn’t cut it, sorry)! That is because it is more stop and go 
and not a continual rhythmic motion.  

In addition, a lack of movement and exercise can also 
cause the bottom muscles (gluts) to become soft, weak 
and lack definition. This is because these days we simply 
don’t engage these muscles in our day-to-day activities. 
Yes, this is why some clothes are a bit droopy in the rear 
and sag. Too much sitting and not enough moving. 

Julia Valentour, MS, an exercise physiologist and  
program coordinator at the American Council on Exercise 
(ACE) says, “Exercise doesn't have to be hard to be  
effective. The recommended 30 minutes can be broken up 
into two 15-minute sessions or even three 10-minute  
sessions, making it easy to weave into a busy lifestyle.”  
One of the many benefits of walking is that it can be done 
nearly anywhere. Whether you live in the country or the 
city, you can always find places to walk. 

Experts suggest you start slowly and gradually 
build up to walking farther and faster. If you 
have been inactive for a while, start walking 
three times a week at a strolling speed for 20 
minutes. Slowly work your way up to five 
times a week for 30 minutes. You will have to 
walk at more than strolling speed to begin 
receiving health benefits.  Walk fast enough 
to raise your heart rate, to the point where 
you can say a few words comfortably without  
gasping but are not able to sing a song. 
Walking is great for overall health, but those 

who want to lose some weight can benefit too. According 
to the American College of Sports Medicine, walking at  
a reasonable rate of 5 kph burns 221 calories an hour, and 
walking at a brisk 6.5 kph burns 334 calories per hour. 

Walking is fun and it has many health benefits and no 
drawbacks, so get started today on the path to better 
health! If you experience any pain while walking, contact 
us at Coast & Country Chiropractic Centre. We are here to 
help you get on track and to put more spring in your step. 

Dr Ron Howard  
Coast & Country Chiropractic Centre 

Walking your way to fitness and better health 
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2020  has been a busy and interesting year for 
Māpua Health Centre and we would like to 

say thank you to all our patients for your support and un-
derstanding during this unusual time, especially when 
there have been delays in the waiting time for consults 
which has in part related to a temporary shortage of doc-
tors, as reflected by a shortfall of doctors and locums 
throughout the Nelson region and the country as a whole.   

We fortunately will have GP registrars next year and we 
are actively seeking more medical staff to help us to  
continue providing a high quality and comprehensive  
service. 

We would like to extend a warm welcome to Jess 
Kempthorne who has joined our administration team and 
is helping out at both the Health Centre and Te Ora.    

We are continuing to offer COVID swabbing for those 
with respiratory symptoms or who have any concerns 
about possible contact with the virus. It is important to 
arrange an appointment by phone and to arrive via the car 
park at the back of the Health Centre. It is also a good idea 
for anyone attending the Health Centre to sign in with the 
QR code on display in the waiting room. If you don’t have 
the app it is available for free at https://
tracing.covid19.govt.nz/. 

We are looking at options of how best to provide for an 
increasing range of health services and a growing patient 
population. Ideally, we would like to build a larger and  
purpose-designed health centre which would also include 
a pharmacy, dentist, physiotherapist and other health  
practitioners.   

We would like to thank the community health  
committee, and its chairperson Derek Craze, for the  
dedicated support that they provide in maintaining the 
Health Centre and exploring new solutions for our future 
development. If you would like to help towards these goals 
please contact Sue Fox at 5402211. 
With summer approaching, don’t forget: 
• Slip into the shade 

• Slip on a shirt 
• Slop on some sunscreen 
• Slap on a hat 
• & Wrap on some sunnies. 

The SunSmart, www.sunsmart.org.nz, has some  
valuable information and resources to help protect skin 
and eyes from UV radiation, as well as warning signs of skin 
cancer. 

Over the Christmas period we all hope to enjoy quality 
time with whanau and friends. However, this can  
sometimes put added financial and social pressure on  
people and can lead to difficulty coping or affect 
someone’s mental health. It is important if this happens to 
seek help which is freely available by calling or texting 1737 
to talk with trained counsellors. 

And if you are taking regular medication this is a good 
time to think about stocking up so that you do not run out 
over the holiday period. Don’t forget that enrolled patients 
can use the ManageMyHealth portal to request  
medications online. If you are unsure please phone the 
health centre, 5402211. 

We will be closed on the weekends as usual together 
with the public holidays over the Christmas New Year  
period. If you require healthcare on the days that we are 
closed the team at Medical and Injury Centre will be open 
for urgent care. You can contact them directly on 5468881 
or if you phone our practice during this time your call will 
be diverted directly to the Medical and Injury team. 

 
National and global health promotion events for December 
include the following: 
1  World Aids Day  www.who.org 
3 International Day of Disabled Persons  
4  www.un.org/disabilities 
4 Safe Sleep Awareness Day 
  www.changeforourchildren.co.nz 
5 International Volunteers Day 
  www.worldvolunteerweb.org 
10 World Human Rights Day www.un.org 
16 Term 4 ends for secondary schools 
18 International Migrants Day 
  www.un.org/en/events/migrantsday 
18 Term 4 ends for primary + intermediate schools 
 

On behalf of the team at Māpua Health we would like 
to wish everybody a safe, healthy and very happy  
Christmas and New Year, and all the best for 2021.   

Māpua Health Centre news 
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W hat a strange and uncertain year this has been but 
despite covid-19 and enforced lockdowns, the 

months seem to have flown by and here I am in November 
writing for the December newsletter. Is this a sign of my 
increasing age? 

Our group has managed to keep going between all the 
interruptions and members of PANZ Nelson still meet on 
Tuesday mornings but, as usual, sessions will stop during 
December and January. Of course, this doesn’t mean that 
painting will cease. A lot of work is done at home and 
there is always the Christmas painting challenge designed 
to do exactly that, challenge ideas and creativity. Whatever 
the challenge is going to be this year will be decided on the 
“last day of term”. 

But before we all finally adjourn we have a Christmas 
function. Yup, already planned, organised and booked in 
the collective diary for the start of December. One of our 
members, Margie, has kindly offered the use of her house 

and garden (hopefully garden as right now Māpua is coping 
with incessant rain) for our Christmas party. It is always a 
jolly occasion and our members are looking forward to 
socialising together and reflecting on this most  
extraordinary year. 

On behalf of all our members I would like to wish  
everyone a very happy Christmas and a safe and healthy 
2021. 

Glenys Forbes is the contact point for any information 
about the pastel group as - Glenys Forbes on 03 540 3388 
or by email gmforbes@ts.co.nz.   

You can visit our Facebook page: PANZ Pastel Artists of 
New Zealand to see national and international  

pastel artwork. 
Sue England 

 

Pastel Artists of New Zealand 
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I  have been drawn to modern Irish authors and stories of 
late and these two gentle, thought provoking books have 

been particular favourites. 

When All is Said by Anne Griffin (2019) 
This debut novel, beautifully and skilfully written, is one 

that will stay with me for a very long time. Written in the 
first person it is the story of 84-year-old, Irish, Maurice 
Hannigan. We meet him sitting in a hotel bar 
contemplating the end of his life and everything and 
everyone that brought him to that precise moment.  

He wants to make five toasts to the individuals who 
have most closely shaped his life and experiences. In doing 
so, through an internal monologue and confessional style, 
we learn of his life with all its loves, losses, triumphs and 
regrets. 

The story is deeply nostalgic and gives a great deal for 
the reader to pause and reflect on: If you had to pick five 
people who most influenced your life, who would they be? 
If you were to raise a glass to each of them, what would 
you say? And what would you learn about yourself, when 
all is said and done? 

John Boyne endorses this book, writing on the cover, 
“There is something special here.” That simple sentence 
sums it up. The writing is sublime. I was transported to the 
Irish settings, shared in the emotions, and didn't want the 
story to end. I now look forward to whatever Anne Griffin 
writes next. 

 

The Wonder by Emma Donaghue (2016) 
Emma Donaghue’s storytelling ability is well-known. 

Room, Akin and The Pull of the Stars (her most recent book 
re the 1918/19 Spanish flu pandemic) have all won a place 
in my favourite books list. 

The Wonder is probably less widely read and I can 
easily see why it wouldn't be for everyone as the plot 
moves fairly slowly. However, it is engrossing in subject 
material and atmosphere.  

Inspired by the true cases of “Fasting Girls” - girls who 
became renowned for surviving without food for long 
periods of time between the 16th and 20th centuries - this 
is the story of eleven year old Anna O'Donnell who lives in 
a small Irish village in 1859.  

She has become somewhat of a tourist attraction,  
a miracle girl who has apparently survived for 4 months 
without eating and who according to the local doctor is 
otherwise healthy. Libby Wright, an English nurse, has 
been brought to Ireland to watch over Anna and to find out 
if the claims are valid - is it a hoax or could it really be an 
act of God as so many of the locals seem to believe?  

I will refrain from giving any more details as that would 
take away from the mystery of the book. 

Nothing supernatural actually happens and yet the 
atmosphere, so cleverly created in this unknown place in 
Ireland, is like stepping into another world where the 
paranormal is entirely possible. The eternal conversations 
around science, religion, faith, logic, hope, evidence are 
the themes throughout and make for compelling reading, 
as do the characters who are so realistic and each 
anchored to their own set of beliefs. 

Both books are available in Māpua Library. 

Reviewed by Diane Sutherland 

Book Reviews  

Hello Animal Lovers 
W ell we come at last to the end of what for many has 

been a very challenging year. However, it is evident 
that so many are enjoying their animal companions and 
spending time with them.   

Whether it is a trusted feline or beloved dog or any 
other animal they have benefited from having more time 
together with their owners. Much of this is due to the lock 
down measures and one wonders how things will go  
in 2021.  

Hopefully the more relaxed daily lifestyle will continue 
and opportunities with our 
beloved animals. So 
wishing all of you a safe 
and happy festive season 
and all your furry families. 

Sue Mott,  
Animal Behaviourist 
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Māpua’s unique identity 

F eedback from MDCA Meeting 9th Nov 2020 
At Māpua & District Community Assn meeting on the 
9th November 2020 a brainstorming session was held 

with those present to identity what is meant when we talk 
about Māpua’s unique character. 

Those present divided into four groups and for 30 
minutes brainstormed what was unique or special to them 
about Māpua. Once completed, each group read out their 
findings and it was interesting how many items were the 
same between each group. 

The list below highlights the items those present felt 
captures the special characteristics of Māpua. If you feel 
you have something more to contribute please feel free to 
provide your comments via email to info@ourmapua.org. 

Rural feel: 
• Covenant land 
• Open spaces 
• Trees - save significant trees from sub-divider demise 

• Surrounding rural land 

Village community: 
• Easy access to amenities 

• Community hub 
• Diverse community – youth, adolescents, cultural 
• Welcoming – Family friendly – people speak to one  
another even if you don’t know them. 
• People know and care about their neighbours 

• Small population (would like it capped) 
• Local entertainment 
• Understand, value and respect Māpua’s history  

• Must preserve traditional activities from being lost due 
to growth and tourism 

• Diverse range of local activities, groups, and clubs. 

Feels safe: 
• For young and old 

• Footpaths / cycleways (Great Taste Trail) 
• Vehicle Control, – need to ensure future traffic volumes 
are managed to ensure pedestrian/cycle safety. New  
developments must provide walk/cycleway corridors. 
• Policing 
• Security 

Natural environment: 

• Wetlands – Higgs Reserve, Dominion Flats 
• Estuary 
• Good air quality – sea breeze 

Water access for all: 

• Clean water 
• Small craft 
• Swimming 

• Fishing 
• Boating 
• Kayaking 

• Paddle boarding  
• Water skiing 
• Sailing 

Māpua wharf: 

• Accessible for all (recreation, business, young, old, able, 
less able) 
• Family focus  (not just a wine & dine zone) 

• Tamaha Sea Scouts 

• Māpua Boat Club 
• Wharf jumping for young and old – teaches about tides 
and water safety 
• Historical 

Grossi Point: 

• Unstructured 
• Non motorised – safety 

Health hub: 
• Walking 

Commercial: 
• Small business (no chain stores) 
• Independent locally owned and operated businesses – 
this is a must – no chain stores or off site operators. 
• Local arts & craft 

• Local markets 
• No hotels 
• No high density tourist accommodation 

• Māpua ferry for off road cycle access to Richmond and 
Nelson 

Recreation: 
• Local camping facilities – Kina Beach, McKee Domain, 
Māpua Leisure Park 
• Walking on the beach 
• swimming 

• Boating, fishing etc. 

Green space: 
• Aranui Park and Tane Ark (locally planting project in  
co-ordination with Māpua School) 
• Cycle & walkways 

• Pinehill Reserve 
• Foreshore 
• Māpua Domain 

• QE2 land along Higgs Road 
• Māpua Waterfront Park and green space on west side 
on corner of Tahi St and Aranui Rd 

Housing: 
• Low density living 

• Size / Cost 

Range of community facilities: 
• Locally owned Library 
• Locally owned Hall 

• Doctor, Dentists, Pharmacy and other health profession-
als 
• A large and varied variety of club, groups, organisations 
and fitness provider options 

Concerns: 
• Productive land being taken for sub-division 

• Developers deciding how our community will look and 
develop 

• Loss of big and significant/notable trees 
• Roading congestion – pedestrian and cycle safety at risk 
• Not enough walk/cycleways and planned connections 
between subdivisions 

• Minimise commercialisation at the wharf – keep the 
focus family friendly 

• Need trees/shelter at Waterfront Park 
• Suggest Fire Station move from current site 
• Maintain sea wall 
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D o your children love listening to stories being read 
aloud? The library is hosting story sessions each 

Wednesday during the summer school holidays. 
Our storytellers are local people who are enthusiastic 

about books and about reading aloud to children.  
Reading books aloud to children stimulates their imagi-

nation and expands their understanding of the world. It 
helps develop language and listening skills and prepares 
them to understand the written word - and is fun. 

Come along and join us. 
 

Where?   Māpua Community Library 
Who for?  Children of all ages and their caregivers [if under 
8 years] 
When? Wednesdays 2:30 to 3:30pm 23 Dec - 3 Feb  
How much?   FREE   

S ummer book sale: As we have had a book sale in  
October, this summer we will run a sale during the 

month of January in the foyer in the library. If you have 
some books that you are planning to pass on, any time 
over the next four weeks would be a good time to drop 
them off and would be appreciated. 

And be sure to have some coins with you to purchase a 
treasure at bargain rates over January when you come into 
the library! 

Christmas raffle – 15-19 December Donations and  
Support appreciated: We will once again run our very  
popular Christmas raffle. We welcome donations for the 
prize hamper(s) from ‘anyone and everyone’ in the  
community – there will be a box in the library foyer to  
receive your donation - or hand it in at the counter. 

Look out for our ticket sellers outside Māpua 4 Square 
15-19 December – the hampers always look magnificent! 

New opening hours: We are now open seven days a 
week! Our core hours are 2-4.30pm every day with  
extended opening on Wednesdays until 5.30pm and the 
addition of mornings 10-12.30pm on Thursdays and  
Saturdays. 

Grants appreciation: Our sincere thanks to Network 
Tasman Trust for funding the plaster repairs and repainting 
of our ceiling following the installation of LED lights and to 
The Lion Foundation for granting $1000 towards the  
purchase of new books. 

Christmas-New Year closures: We are closed on  
statutory holidays i.e. Christmas Day - Friday 25 December; 
Boxing Day - observed Monday 28 December; New Year's 
Day - 1 January; Day After New Year's Day - observed  
Monday 4 January. 

Exhibition: Patrick White’s fine drawings/watercolours 
will be followed by Karen Joost’s pastels. You are always 
welcome to pop in and view this local talent - whether you 
are a library member or not. 

Visitors to Māpua: If you are visiting Māpua, you are 
welcome to become a temporary member of our library. 
We are an independent, community library staffed and run 
by volunteers and it is free to join. We have free magazines 

to take away as well as current magazines to borrow,  
second-hand books to purchase and a great selection of  
up-to-date books to borrow. We look forward to  
welcoming you to our library. 

Thanks: We continue to receive wonderful feedback 
about the treasure that our community library is. Many 
people and organisations are a part of maintaining this as 
an up-to-date, welcoming and special place. It is truly  
a COMMUNITY library. Thanks to everyone who has  
contributed in any way. 

Our best wishes to you and your loved ones for a safe 
and happy holiday season – may you always find time to 
read a good book! 

Lynley Worsley 
Monday 2pm-4.30pm 
Tuesday 2pm-4.30pm 
Wednesday 2pm-5.30pm 
Thursday 10am-12.30pm; 2pm-4.30pm 
Friday 2pm-4.30pm 
Saturday 10am-12.30pm; 2pm-4.30pm 
Sunday 2pm-4.30pm 

 
mapualibrary@xtra.co.nz;  
Facebook: Mapua Community Library;  
mapuacommunitylibrary.co.nz 

Major Sponsors: Rata Foundation, Network Tasman, 
The Lion Foundation; Tasman District Council 

Moutere Hills RSA Memorial Library 

Māpua Community Library Storytime 
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The Write Bias 
News from Māpua Bowling Club 

I t has not been the best start to our season. From the 
unexpected internal flood in September, as I write this 

article we are now beset by external flooding! The 
relentless rain has created a swimming pool on the green; 
we need to think about switching sports! It is very 
frustrating to be prevented from bowling with 
championship matches stacking up and coaching sessions 
postponed. But he that must be obeyed, green keeper 
Glenn, has the final say and the green needs to be 
protected at all costs. No green, no club. 

In between rain storms, some events have been played.  
Two teams representing Māpua in the Nelson Centre 
President’s Trophy have had mixed results. A men’s squad 
had a very good start against a Stoke team in the Miller 
Cup Interclub Fours. And we have one men’s senior pair 
playing in the open 2-4-2 on Wednesday evenings.  
Whatever the outcome of these matches it is very good for 
Māpua to be visible on the area map. 

With a close eye on the weather forecast, Māpua 
members are looking forward to the annual match of Town 
Clubs versus Country Clubs and our own upcoming two 
tournaments, one in November and one in December.   

And December will also see the Club’s Christmas party 
and the Memorial Tournament where past members are 
remembered and celebrated. 

Leisure Bowls on Monday evenings did not kick off as 
predicted on Monday 2 November, yes, you got it, rain!  
But whenever it is fine, it will go ahead from 6 pm and 
everyone is welcome to come along and have a go. We 
have bowls to borrow as long as you have suitable shoes. 

Have a Go Day 
Due to popular demand Māpua Bowling Club will be 

open on Sunday 17 January for anyone to come along and 
have a go free of charge. The gate will be open from 1pm 
and all the action on the green will start at 1.30pm. The 
Club has lots of sets of bowls of different sizes for 
newcomers to borrow and plenty of members will be on 
hand to assist.   

Suitable footwear is necessary but otherwise just bring 
yourself along, bring your family, bring your friends.  
A warm welcome awaits at Māpua Bowling Club for you to 
give lawn bowls a try. 

For any information about bowling, coaching or 
booking the clubhouse and facilities, please contact the 
secretary, Di Blanchet on 03 540 2627 or check out our 
website, sporty.co.nz/mapuabowls 

Sue England 
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Postal delivery subscription 
We can post you the Coastal News.  
Email your address to us [see front page] and we’ll give 
you bank details to pay $20 per year. 
[Unfortunately cheques are no longer accepted] 

Māpua Craft Group. 
W e have made many cards this term and thought you 

might like to see our efforts, arranged in the shape 
of a Christmas tree (see photo). If you go to the Coastal 
News website you can see them in colour! Some of our 
members and friends are using this design to email it to 
friends overseas. The recipients get a bargain display and 
we save a lot on the now very expensive postage for 
overseas cards. In this way everyone sees our skills and will  
hopefully encourage others to "have a go". 

We wish all our Coastal News readers a very Happy 
Christmas and a relaxing time. May 2021 bring you good 
health and contentment. 

Barbara Halse 
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Ruby Coast Running Club 
R ain, rain and more rain of late but it seems to behave 

for the Thursday night 5k’s.  We run, walk or a 
combination of the two every Thursday. Our local 5k starts 
at the Māpua Domain by the playground.  Walkers start at 
5:15 pm and runners at 5:30.   

Our little club is growing and we hope to see you with 
us soon too.  Not only do we do the Thursday night 5k's but 
we also post weekend social runs on our facebook page.  
Many of our members run at other events too.   

This past month saw a number of us take on the Māpua 
Sprig & Fern 10k. Not just running but also helping the 
Harriers with the event itself.  The Nelson Half was another 
great local event.  It had options for so many distances that 
made it easy to get out there and give it a go.  We even 
saw a few medals being earned by a few RCRC runners.  
Well done!   

You can tell it is getting closer to summer as the events 
are coming up fast and furious.  The next event we 
attended as a group was the Lochmara Half out in the 
Marlborough Sounds.  What a gorgeous setting to run in.  It 
was rather wet and slippery underfoot but we all managed 
the course.   

It was a bit of a hilly course with super views and the 
Lochmara Lodge was a welcoming finish line.  We even had 
winners on this course.  The Alpine Loop the Lake was 
back, and a couple of our runners made it to that one too.  

 But I think our biggest achievement as far as member 
participation may well be the Molesworth run.  We had 10 
members entered.  Two teams of 4 persons each running  
a leg (approx. 21km each) and one team of two running 
approx. 42km each.  We ran from the Molesworth Station 
out to Hanmer Springs.   

It was a bit of a tough one as the wind and dust was 
relentless but the RCRC gang is made of tough stuff and all 
teams crossed the finish line.  And yes, you guessed it, we 
had some winners again.   Awesome event and a great 
weekend with the group.  The big events will take a short 
break over the holidays, but we will still be running the 
Thursday night 5k's.  So come join us for the run and 
socialising.  

Unkel Winery 
U nkel is a small family run Organic Vineyard & Winery 

located on Bronte Peninsula, overlooking the 
picturesque Waimea inlet (formerly the site of Rimu Grove 
Wines). Here, small batch wines are lovingly handcrafted in 
order to respect and portray a true sense of time & place. 

After 3 years producing Unkel in Victoria, Australia, the 
husband and wife duo of Rob and Kate Burley knew it was 
time to move back to their homeland of New Zealand to 
start a family and fulfil their complete vision for Unkel 
Wines. “To be farming our own fruit and making wines that 
we are deeply connected to, in our homeland”. 

 
The name Unkel (variation of the spelling of Uncle) is 

about working with Mother Nature in the Vineyard to 
produce the best possible raw product, with the highest 
quality fruit that we can obtain from her. Once in the 
winery rather than being that hands-on, overbearing, 
parent or father figure, you can think of us more like that 
cruisy, fun, slightly wild Uncle in your life.  

As the ‘Unkel’ we always allow the wine to do the 
talking, leading its own life through ageing in the winery 
and giving what we believe is the best possible expression 
of the fruit that we started with. 

 
We are excited to have opened our cellar door and will 

be offering cellar door sales and complimentary wine 
tastings all summer long. We offer a combination of single 
variety wines and blends composed of Riesling, 
Chardonnay, Pinot Gris and Pinot Noir. 

 
Cellar Door Hours: Wednesday to Sunday 11.30 am to 

4.30 pm. 
All the wines are organic, unfined, unfiltered with 

minimal sulphites added. 

the gang at the start of the Molesworth run 
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Māpua Fire Brigade  
Oct to Nov 2020 call outs: 
18 Oct 08:07  Logs on fire on the beach off Kina  
Peninsular Rd. Extinguished fire, sent info to TDC. 
25 Oct 08:39 Driftwood on fire at Kina Beach, started 
from a campfire. Brigade put out. 
13 Nov 22:01 To fire Kina peninsula Rd, nothing found. 
14 Nov 15:22 Investigate smoke on Seaton Valley Rd, 
found a controlled/permitted fire on Dawson Rd, left with 
owners. 
Calls this year = 66 

 
Safety Tip – Be safe. 
Keep a close eye on children and young adults around 

barbecues, braziers, lit candles, oil burners and campfires. 
Always keep matches and lighters up high out of reach of 
children 

Check gas cylinders for leaks every time you connect or 
disconnect them. Check all cylinder and hose fittings to 
ensure the connections have been correctly fitted, are tight 
and undamaged 

 
Christmas tree lights… 
Remember your lights have been stored away in their 

box since last Christmas. Check lights carefully before  
placing them on the tree. If any of the wires are frayed or 
broken, throw them out and buy a new set of lights. 

 
When selecting a Christmas tree 
Select a place in your house that is cool and away from 

busy areas, stairs and doors - especially doors leading  
outside. If the tree catches fire, it may block your escape. 
For fire safety info go to - https://fireandemergency.nz/ 
For fire permits go to - http://www.checkitsalright.nz/  
Any questions phone Mark 0274392778 or 
mark.Theobald14@gmail.com 

Police report 
W ell we are coming into the busy time of the year. 

Even with all the COVID situation we will still have 
plenty of new people in our midst over the holiday period.  

Make sure over the hot summer days that you only 
leave windows open that have security latches and don’t 
get complacent leaving sheds or cars unlocked. 
Opportunist thieves are out there everywhere and in these 
current times there are plenty of desperate people. 

Hopefully you all manage to have a break and enjoy 
some good relaxing time with family and friends. 

Take care and be safe out there. 
 
Occurrences: 
24/10 petrol drive-off Māpua. Paid for by the driver. 
3/11 family harm incident, Mahana. 
9/11 family harm incident, Māpua. 
14/11 Suspicious person in a car, Māpua Drive. 

Grant Heney 
Community Constable, Motueka 

Māpua Willing Wheels 
W e are offering a special fare for passengers for the 

“festive season” 
To encourage more passengers to book rides over this 

busy time of social gatherings and shopping, the current 
pre-requisite of a MWW membership sub of $25 has been 
dropped. For the month of December, the only costs to 
passengers will be the actual mileage rate for each specific 
ride. 

The proposal is that in the new year, there will no 
longer be a membership sub, but the cost of each ride will 
include an administration component as well as the actual 
mileage rate to cover running expenses.  

For those who have already paid the membership sub, 
this administration component will be waived until the $25 
“Credit” has been “used up” in future booked rides. 

As well as providing a customised passenger service for 
local residents, MWW is also a research project collecting 
data on the demand for the service in terms of booked/ 
completed rides as well as how to customise the service to 
suit local needs. Let’s see if this change in charging 
processes results in more bookings and completed rides 
over this busy period!  

MWW will operate until the end of December (when 
the current funding finishes) and then will be in recess in 
January – calls and enquiries can still be made to the 
MWW phone. Hopefully, the service will resume in 
February, depending on demand and usage over the past 5 
months, resulting in attracting further funding. 

It’s up to us all to show that local passenger demand 
supports our customised service continuing – take 
advantage of the “fare only” rides this month and ensure 
that Māpua Willing Wheels will be around for a long time 
to come  

Call 022 682 2373 -talk to Rachel and book your ride/s 
now!!  

Elena Meredith (MDCA rep on MWW support team)  
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I t has been another busy month of activity for the 
Community Hub working group. The current members of 

the Team are:  Dr Andre Bonny, Carol Greenall, Colin 
Jackson, Elena Meredith, Jan Patterson, John Sherlock, 
Katherine Kingdon, Kaye Latham, Liz Griffiths, Tim 
Manning, and Vicky Stocker.  

We welcome Kaye and Jan who joined the working 
group during the past month. Their knowledge, strengths 
and enthusiasm for the project adds more depth to the 
growing Team.  

Anyone interested in being part of the Working Group 
is encouraged to come along for a cuppa and meet the 
team at the next Community Hub working group meeting 
on Friday 18 December at the Old Church on Aranui road 
at 10 am.   

Everyone’s ideas will be valued and as the old sayings 
go “Many hands make light work!” & “Many heads 
working together are better than one”. 

During the month, progress has been made around 
applications for future funding and a building inspection 
report on the Old Church, which is necessary for funding 
applications. 

We wish to honour the donation from the Māpua Ruby 
Bay & District Community Trust. This funding will enable 
research and collation of information on all the available 
health, wellbeing, social, and legal services as some of the 
potential users of the Hub.  

The resulting report and other information collected 
will be used to support a funding application for a 
feasibility study on the upgrade and development of the 
Old Church Building. In future the information gathered 
will be used to develop an accessible online directory of 
community facilities. 

We also wish to thank and acknowledge the support of 
the Hills Community Church Trust. A letter of support has 
been received indicating the HCCT’s support for the project 
and willingness to lease the Old Church Building for the 
development of a Māpua Community Hub. Progress is 
being made on the lease arrangements. Thank you to the 
Trustees of the Māpua Community Wellbeing Trust for 
their tireless support. 

Feedback is welcome from residents of the Māpua, 
Ruby Bay and surrounding areas on the following 
suggested Community Hub Principles and objectives.  Any 
suggestions or comments? Email: info@mapuahub.nz  

 
KAUPAPA PRINCIPLES 

Vision: Māpua Community Hub - a centre for nurturing 
community wellbeing.   

Mission: To contribute to the wellbeing of people and 
community by working collaboratively across Māpua 
communities to provide accessible, appropriate support 
and activities.  

Values: To work in partnership with mana whenua to 
honour and reflect commitment to Te Tiriti o Waitangi 
obligations. 

 

He Tangata that all people have value and deserve 
encouragement to reach their potential, regardless of age, 
gender, ethnicity, culture, religion or ability.  

Respect for our own selves and the rights and freedoms of 
others. 
Accessibility every person has a right to access the services 
available.  
Integrity to provide services and advice that are 
consistent, ethical and appropriate. 

Partnership a commitment to working together across 
the community for the common good. 

Environment that the building and surrounds, reflect 
our commitment to valuing the environment. 

Suggested Motto This Community Hub belongs to and 
benefits us all! 

 
Objective One: Provide a caring, supportive and 

enriching environment for everyone in our community  
Objective Two: Create and co-ordinate a community 

facility to act as a community wellbeing hub for residents 
of Māpua and surrounds.  

Objective Three: Cater for the provision of social, 
health, community initiatives to facilitate community 
wellbeing and wholeness.  

 
Finally the working group would like to thank members 

of the community who have indicated their support for the 
project, willingness to be volunteers, suggestions and 
willingness to provide and support activities in the Hub in 
the future. 

 
Wishing you all a safe and restful holiday season. 
Māpua Community Hub Working Group. 

Māpua Community Hub (MCH) update  
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MATHS TUTOR - Experienced High School maths teacher 
available for individual tuition. $30 for 45 minutes. First 
lesson free. Jane 021 02972934 

Stamp Collectors - anyone interested in forming a group or 
having their collections evaluated – contact Nick Ferrier 
021 688243 

Quakers meet at Family Service Centre, Motueka 10am 2nd 
Sundays. All welcome. Enquiries: Linda 027 447 6435. 

Māpua Friendship Club: a young-at-heart group meet 3rd 
and last Fridays, Māpua Hall for indoor bowls & bring-a-
plate tea, + occasional outings. $3 door fee, 20¢ raffle. 
Contact Valeri 540-3685 

Māpua Art Group meets Bill Marris Room Māpua Hall 
Thursdays, 9-noon. Paint, draw, help each other in a social 
environment. All levels & media. $5 incl morning tea. Tables, 
chairs, easels provided. Cushla Moorhead 03 528 6548. 

Java Hut Knit Group: 10am Tuesdays at Java Hut. Bring your 
knitting or crochet. Debbi 027 327 4055 

MDCA: Māpua & Districts Community Association meets Feb-
Dec, 2nd Mondays, 7pm Māpua Hall; info@ourmapua.org 

Kidz 'n' Koffee playgroup: Wednesdays 10-noon, Hills 
Community Church (during term time). All parents & carers 
welcome, we cater for 0-6 yrs. $2 don/family. Make new 
friends. Info: Verena 027 435 1932. 

Ruby Coast Walking Group meets 9.30am Wednesdays by 
Tasman Store. Walk 1½ hrs then coffee & muffins back at the 
Store. All welcome. Fiona: 021 232 6089 for more info. 

Spinners, Knitters, Weavers: Creative Fibre Group, Māpua 
Hall, second Tuesdays 10am. All welcome. 

Taoist Tai Chi: gentle meditative-style movements improve 
flexibility, balance and relax the mind. Wednesdays 1.30-
3.00 pm, Māpua Hall. All welcome. Enquiries 027 443 1121 

Women's Recreation Group - meets outside Māpua Mall 
Thursdays. Leaves 9.15am for 1½hr walk. Route varies. Join us 
whenever you can. Some members cycle. Lynley 540-2292. 

Re-cycle Printer Cartridges at the Library. Printer & 
Photocopying cartridges accepted. Reduce waste, raise funds 
for the Library. Two good reasons! 

Fibre Craft Sunday. Birch Hall, Richmond A&P Showgrounds. 
Last Sundays 1.30-3.30pm. Learn to spin, knit, felt or weave. 
$5 includes tea or coffee. All ages welcome. Richmond 
Creative Fibre Group: Diane 547-6517 or Karyn 544-9709 

Toy Library: extensive selection of toys, puzzles & videos for 
children 0-5yrs. Māpua Hall every 1st & 3rd Tuesday, 10-11am 
& 6.30-7.30pm, 1st & 3rd Friday 3-4pm. mapuatoylibrary 
@gmail.com  

Ruby Coast Newcomers Social Group: meet new people, 
make new friends. Coffee 10am last Fridays at Tasman Store 
and occasional social events. Just turn up.  
Vivien/Richard 526-6707 

RSA: Anyone interested in joining Moutere Hills RSA is 
welcome. No former service history required. Great platform 
to catch up & meet new members. Nic Poultney 021 220 3920 
or 548-4420 

Daytime Book Group: Meets first Tuesdays 9.45am. New 
members welcome. Gaye 03 526 6827 

Ruby Coast Running Club: 5k run Thursday nights 5:30pm. 
Also runs most mornings. Find us on Facebook or contact 
Debbi 027 327 4055. 

Toastmasters: Like to speak with more confidence? Motueka 
Toastmaster Club meets every 1st & 3rd Weds, 6.45–8.30pm, 
15 Courtney St, Motueka. Please come along to a meeting, no 
obligations. Info: Dave 027 538 0059. 

Community Youth club. Year 9 -13 youth. 6.30-8.30 most 
Fridays at Māpua Hall. Contact: Mark Waweru 020 410 48 
799. Funded & co-ordinated by HCC. 

Motueka Senior Net. Tech for mature adults. Monthly 
meetings. Help sessions 2x/month. De-mystify technology in a 
fun & friendly forum. Clubrooms 42 Pah St Motueka. 
Seniornetmotueka.org.nz 

Tasman Golf Club welcome new golfers to Kina Cliffs for local 
golf experience at realistic cost, the best in Nelson. Coaching 
available. Info: Jim 022 096 6067 & Lyndal 03 526 6819, 
teeup@tasmangolfclub.com  

Coastal Stringers Ukulele group: beginners welcome. Fridays, 
1.30~4pm Boat Club rooms on the wharf. Just turn up & join 
us for some fun! Info: Colleen 540-3010, Diane 540-2627. 

Coastal Garden Group meets 1pm first Thursdays, Tasman 
Bible Hall (opp. Jesters). Men and women most welcome to 
share their love of gardening. Guest Speakers, Workshops, 
Garden Visits. Ph 03 970 0565 

Sing Your Lungs Out! Free community singing group for 
anyone with respiratory issues, morning tea. Singing improves 
your lung health! 10am Mondays, Te Awhina Marae, Pah St, 
Motueka. Pip 0274 282 693 

Māpua Craft Group: Fridays 10-noon, supper room, HCC. 
Simple craft work, occasional guest speakers, demos & 
outings. A social, a cuppa, some easy craft. $2 + koha for 
materials. Julie Cox 0277418575, Barbara Halse 5403901 

Tasman Area Community Association (TACA) 7.30pm last 
Thursdays (x Dec) Tasman Bible Church. Residents of Ruby 
Bluffs to Tasman & Kina welcome. Info: Facebook or 
www.tasmancommunity.org.nz 

Nelson Trout Fishing Club: 7pm 3rd Wednesdays, Fish & 
Game Rooms, 66/74 Champion Rd, Stoke. Beginner or expert. 
Courses, field trips, speakers. Open to all ages. Info: 03 
5476432, secretary@nelsontroutfishingclub.com  

Friends & Neighbours: Varied programs of interest, friendship 
& good morning tea. Third Fridays 10:30 - 12:30pm at Tasman 
Bible Church. Info: Jane 526-6709. 

Māpua Boat Club: Social evenings Thursdays 5.30-7pm at club 
rooms, Māpua Wharf. No boat required. Monthly guest 
speakers, raffles, free snacks, open bar. Info: Clare 
0227117786 

Motueka Scottish Country Dance Club: Weds 7.30pm Lower 
Moutere Hall Scout den. No partner needed, dress casual, 
wear soft flat shoes, beginners welcome. Good exercise, lively 
music. Contact Fay 021 039 3559 or Alison 0220 363 891. 

Technical problems solved! - Can't set up something new 
you've bought? Need computer tuition? Local help is at hand! 
Web design and mobile app creation also available. Call Sam, 
03-538-0711, 021-0828-4473, sam@sambennett.co.nz. 

Club Notices are free. Others by gold coin donation to one of 
the distribution boxes. 

Coastal News: to see it in colour download the pdf from 
www.coastalnews.online 

Noticeboard 


